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[Dr. McKinley, message What Does The Lord Require of Me Intro]   < 266 > 
Thank You. 
 
Lord as we come to this time tonight we do ask that You would open our 
eyes that we may see the Lord Jesus Christ and that we may see and hear 
the truth of Your Word. Lord I know and I believe that there are many 
tonight who are hungry for You to speak to their hearts and I pray that 
You would do that in a very powerful way through the work of Your Holy 
Spirit. I thank You for the time of encouragement that we have shared in 
song and I thank You now for the privilege of opening Your Word together. 
In the name of Jesus we pray. Amen. Amen. 
 
It’s so good to see you tonight, I’m so glad that you’re here and a part 
of this connection gathering and a…, that young man was Chris Kuba, Chris 
is serving as an intern in our pastoral division. He is in his second year 
at Dallas Theological Seminary and he and his wife Hillary are just a 
great part of our staff family here and a… he’s just a wonderful young 
man. I’m thankful for Chris and for the many gifts that God’s given him 
and for the call that’s on his life to serve the Lord Jesus Christ in the 
days to come. And then I always am grateful for our great praise team and 
our instrumentalists and Rick’s leadership a…, because every time I come I 
just need what they lead us in doing together and a…, just so much 
appreciate that and am thankful for them tonight. I hope you have enjoyed 
that as well, as much as you’ve also enjoyed the testimony of this 
precious baptism a…, service that we shared together and a…, these two who 
followed Christ tonight. It’s been a wonderful thing. How many of you 
remember “Show and Tell” in school when you were kids. Do you remember 
that? I think it ranked right up there with recess and lunch as being one 
of the favorite things that we all liked when we were in school. And I 
would also imagine that with a little bit of thought and reflection that 
many of us would indicate that show and tell probably created some of the 
more unique and some of the more memorable experiences that a…, we had 
along the way as we went to school and as we were growing up. 
 
I heard about a kindergarten class that had been assigned the a…, 
importance of addressing and dealing with the issue of some diversity 
training. You know there’s a lot of that going on today, trying to help 
people to become aware of other people’s backgrounds and other people’s 
a…, cultur…cultural and ethnic a…, a…, diversity and so as a result this 
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teacher had asked each of the boys and girls, in show and tell, to bring 
something that would tell a little bit about their family background and 
about their religion. Well, the children came the next day and they 
brought their various a…, things that they would share in the classroom 
and a…, one of the first children that she called on was a little boy who 
stood up and who said, “My name is Benjamin” he said, “I am Jewish” he 
said “And this is a Star of David.” And he told them a little bit about 
the history and the background of the Star of David that you do so often 
see prominently displayed a…, on Jewish temples and in a variety of places 
and a…, so he talked about that a little b…bit. She next called on a 
little girl who stood up and said, “My name is Mary” she said, “I’m 
Catholic” she said, “And this is a rosary.” And she showed them a string 
of some beads and told them a little bit about how a rosary was used in 
prayer. And then she called on a third little boy who was there and he 
simply stood in front of the class and said, “My name is Tommy” he said, 
“I’m a Baptist and this is a casserole.” Heh! [pause for congregation 
laughter] Well, a lot of people do associate a lot of eating with those of 
us who a…, are here in this church and other churches like it that are 
called Baptist churches and a…, certainly we a…, do our share of eating in 
all of these gatherings. But I say that to say that a…, in a rather 
humers…humorous way throughout history, our faith, the Christian faith has 
been symbolized in a variety of ways. Now what I just shared with you was 
a rather shallow expression of that. But we certainly have some very 
significant historic symbols of our faith. And some of the symbols that 
you would a…, be familiar with and that are broad in their a…, expression, 
even in our world today are some of those that are found on the screen 
here tonight and a…, they’re just some symbols that have had great 
significance through the course of history and giving expression to the 
faith. 
 
[ON SCREEN]  FISH CROSS  DOVE 
      BIBLE CUP  WATER 
 
Of course right in the center is the CROSS. And I guess if there’s 
anything that is most associated with Christianity and with the work and 
the ministry of Jesus Christ is the work and the message of the cross. We 
preach Christ and Him crucified, as Paul said, and the whole message of 
the church focuses around the centerpiece of the cross. We talked about 
that last week as we gathered together in this service and as we prepared 
our hearts to share in The Lord’s Supper and there are a variety of 
reasons whereby the cross has been adopted and embraced and throughout 
history has been cherished and has been used to express our faith. But 
nothing makes the expression of the Christian faith more personal when it 
comes to the cross as do the words of Jesus in Luke chapter 9 and verse 23 
and 24, I would ask you to join me in this first passage of Scripture 
tonight, Luke chapter 9, verses 23 and 24, and it may well be that one of 
the primary reasons that throughout history the cross has been used and 
has been shared and has been depicted a…, for our faith is because of 
these wor…very words in the life and the ministry of Jesus. In Luke 9:23 
the Lord Jesus said: 
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… “If anyone desires to come after Me, let him deny himself, and take up 
his…” 
 
What? 
 
“…cross…” 
 
When? 
 
“…daily, and follow Me. For whoever desires to save his life shall lose 
it, but whoever loses his life for My sake will save it.” 
 
Jesus Himself said, if you are a follower, if you are identified with Me, 
you have to be identified with the cross. And therefore the mission of 
Christ and the message of the church is all focused around the symbol of 
the cross. 
 
Another early and another very prominent symbol that has been used 
throughout Christian history has been the FISH, the symbol of the fish. In 
fact it is even said and reported in tradition that in the early days when 
believers would meet one another that one of the ways that they would 
express their faith is that one would draw, as though it were, a line in 
the ground and the other would complete that line with the fish as though 
it were the adjoining symbol of their life and of their common faith 
together. The Greek word for the word fish is the Greek word “icthus” 
I-C-T-H-U-S, I-C-T-H-U-S, icthus or icth-us and icthus you may even see 
that sometimes a…, on a shirt or where a fish is displayed and it’s simply 
the Greek word for fish, but the significant thing about “icthus” I-C-T-H-
U-S is that actually each of those letters symbolizes the first letter in 
the Greek for Jesus Christ Son Of God Savior; Jesus Christ Son Of God 
Savior, I-C-T-H-U-S. And so for that reason the icthus, the fish and those 
fishermen who followed Jesus were followers of Jesus Christ Son Of God the 
Savior. And so that has often been a symbol of our faith. 
 
And then of course there is the CUP. Right there near the cross is the 
cup. You remember that that night that Jesus gathered with His disciples 
in The Upper Room, He simply said to them this cup is the new covenant in 
My blood and so many times a cup has been used to symbolize that covenant, 
that Christ came to establish for us and therefore there’s been a rich 
heritage of significance to the cup and to the expression of the Lord’s 
Supper and Jesus Himself said as often as you eat this bread and drink 
this cup, you do proclaim the Lord’s death until He comes. 
 
And then, throughout history, WATER. Water has been used as a symbol of 
our faith. Of course water was seen as an expression of that very faith 
tonight. Each of those, a young man and a little girl who followed Christ, 
followed Christ in the waters of Believer’s Baptism. Jesus began His 
ministry by being baptized, going into the water, going under the water, 
coming up out of the water and Jesus without ever having preached a sermon 
or ever performing a miracle, Jesus depicted, he demonstrated what He came 
to do. He would die, He would be buried, He would be raised again. 
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Therefore when He was ascending into heaven and just when He was finally 
charging His disciples Jesus said to them go into all the world, preach 
the gospel and baptize them. You can’t say the Great Commission without 
bringing the significance and the symbolism of baptism into it. Not that 
baptism saves. Baptism doesn’t take any sins away. Heh, I always tell 
baptismal candidates when I get to talk to them back there, “I want you to 
know when you get in this water tonight there’s nothing magical about this 
water. This water is just like the water in your bathtub at home. You’re 
not gonna get in this water and see sins left over and floatin around from 
other people who’ve gone before you.” Because I always want them to know 
and to understand that the water is just water. But the water is a 
powerful symbol, it bring a message and every person who follows Christ in 
baptism is proclaiming to everyone, I believe Jesus died, I believe Jesus 
was buried, I believe Jesus rose again. I died in Christ. I’ve been 
buried. My sins are put away in Christ. I’m now a new person in Christ. 
And so baptism is a powerful symbol and therefore it is a means of 
identification with Christ. Of course it was Jesus Himself who said I Am 
the Living Water. And so water has been and continues to be an important 
symbol in the Christian life. 
 
And then of course there’s the BIBLE. The picture, the placards of 
Scripture, but just the depiction of the Bible itself, the Word of God. 
And our faith is symbolized as a faith that has been communicated and 
expressed through the very revelation of God, His Word of truth and 
therefore whenever we think of being believers, we think of being 
identified with Christ through His Word, truth and testimony concerning 
Jesus Christ. 
 
And then there is the symbol of the DOVE. The dove who is the symbol of 
the Holy Spirit, the symbol of peace. I’ve always thought that interesting 
that the dove and peace symbolize the Holy Spirit because so many people 
who go to seed on the Holy Spirit are all about shaking and moving and 
doin everything else but havin peace. But the reality is, is that the dove 
that descended on Jesus at His baptism, as though it were, symbolizing the 
Spirit of God and a reminder of that, is used to this day as a symbol of 
those who are filled with the Holy Spirit following the ministry of Christ 
and the mission of the church. 
 
So I say all of that to say that history has given us an incredible series 
of picturesque lessons that we see, that we know, that we embrace, that we 
share with Christians around the world today symbolizing our faith. The 
cross, the fish, the Bible, the cup, the water and the dove, and all of 
these things are a part of the historic symbols of our faith. Many of 
these have been shaped into jewelry. Some of us have these emblems in our 
homes, wear them on our clothing; of course that’s what we’ve done in this 
modern world in which we live. Instead of simply holding these historic 
symbols we’ve now added our own set of visible expressions of our faith, 
bumper stickers and T-shirts, heh, and you’ve seen them haven’t you? You 
know them, the bumper stickers, “Honk, If You Love Jesus.” You know, 
“Jesus Loves You.” “Smile God Love’s You.” You’ve seen all of those kinds 
of things just as I have, you know driving down the street and…and…a…, you 
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know passing them in the cars as you go by. I saw one the other day that 
said, “Atheism is a non-prophet organization.” P-R-O-P-H-E-T, heh, no 
prophets. [pause for congregation laughter] And we try to find a variety 
of little cute ways to express things, to try to make people think and yet 
in so many ways I’m afraid that in our efforts to “Show and Tell” the sad 
thing is many people are not getting the message. In American you can pass 
churches and crosses, you can see fish, you can read bumper stickers, you 
can come and see people baptized in a church, you can have all these 
different expression of faith, but still so many people are missing the 
significant impact of the “Show and Tell” that God intends in His people 
and through His church. And I want you to know that I believe that the 
Bible teaches that showing and telling in my life and in your life is very 
important to God. It’s not only important to the world at large around us, 
it’s important to God Himself because our Savior Jesus Christ in one of 
the most significant discussions with His disciples gave a variety and a 
series of expressions, some descriptive show and tell items, that He 
wanted to be true in the life of those who were to be His followers. And 
beginning tonight what I want us to do is to begin to explore together 
what God desires in our lives that would symbolize the faith that we 
embrace. What God desires in our character, what God desires in our 
behavior that would be becoming of the name of Jesus Christ that we 
proclaim and therefore we’re going to try to see how the symbols of faith 
that have been significant in history and all that they represent can now 
be brought to a personal nature in our hearts and in our lives that we 
might be able to understand and might be able to express what it is that 
God desires and what it is that God requires of those who are true to 
Jesus Christ, to the reality of faith in their lives. 
 
Jesus gave 4 major discourses, 4 major messages that are found in the 
gospel accounts, THE DISCOURSES OF CHRIST. The most common, of which we 
all have some level of knowledge and awareness is THE SERMON ON THE MOUNT. 
It’s found in Matter chapter 5 thru Matthew chapter 7 and the discourse of 
The Sermon On The Mount, is a sermon, is a message where Jesus spoke to a 
variety of different issues. He spoke about The Golden Rule: 
 
Doing unto others as you would have them do unto you. 
 
It is there that Jesus gives expression to things like Matthew 6:33: 
 
“Seeking first the kingdom of God and His righteousness and all other 
things will be added to you.” 
 
And of course we spent, at our church, a big part of last year studying 
The Sermon On The Mount. It’s one of the major discourses of Christ, one 
of His messages describing what it means to live according to the 
principles of the kingdom of God. There are another sequence of discourses 
found in Matthew chapter 13 and these are called the MYSTERY OF PARABLES 
DISCOURSES. Here in Matthew 13 we read a series of different parables 
telling us that the kingdom of God is like…and then Jesus gives a story, 
an illustration and each of those provide for us some insight as to what 
a…, God does and how He works spiritually in this physical world in which 
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we live. 
 
And then there is THE OLIVET DISCOURSE, again found in the book of Matthew 
chapter 24 and 25. It addresses the things to come, what is about to 
happen and what will come in the days ahead. Matthew 24 is one of the most 
prophetic of all of the passages of Scripture in the Bible and so we read 
and understand and embrace Bible prophecy there in Matthew 24. 
 
And then there is the one that we’re going to begin looking at tonight. 
It’s the discourse found in John chapter 13 and going thru chapter 17 and 
it’s known as THE UPPER ROOM DISCOURSE. The Upper Room Discourse, this 
particular message, this particular sequence of teaching is the longest 
and the most intimate of all the teaching that Jesus did in the New 
Testament. It is very significant because it comes at the end of His 
ministry. Jesus has spoken to the Pharisees and the Sadducees in any kind 
of public debate for the last time. Jesus has come to the place where He 
has been rejected. He is soon to go to the cross and in the final hours 
and in the final moments of His life that He would spend prior to the 
cross with His disciples Jesus related to them the things that we read and 
that we see and what is known as The Upper Room Discourse. And it is here 
in this portion of Scripture that we begin to see and to understand 
something of what the Lord requires of those of us who are to be His 
followers. What does it mean to be a truly devoted follower of Jesus 
Christ? There’s so much debate today about what a true believer looks like 
and what are the qualities and the characteristics and if we’re not 
careful so much of that will all go to the surface level of what we wear 
and what we say, what we do and what we don’t do in terms of various 
preferences in life, the kinds of music and the kinds of entertainment 
and…and all of those things which are important. But if all of our faith 
is lived at the surface level of just what’s going on in the pop culture 
around us then somewhere we’ve missed the significance of a true and of a 
living faith. If all Christian living is today is reading the latest best 
seller from the biggest Christian author and who’s done what Bible study 
and who speaks in what different types of language and clichés, then all 
we’ve done is just become a group of little cultural Christians with no 
depth, no character and no reality in our faith. And it is so essential in 
the ministry of the gospel of Jesus Christ that as pastors, as teachers, 
as ministers of the gospel, as leaders in Bible fellowship and Sunday 
School classes, that we are being true to the message of Jesus Christ and 
that what we are producing are people who are truly devoted followers of 
Jesus Christ, not in the physical trappings but in the spiritual reality 
of their lives. 
 
In John chapter 13 we’ll go back and really take a strategic look at this 
portion of Scripture, but beginning in John 13 in verse 13 I want you to 
see what Jesus says to those who are His followers, He said: 
 
13“You call Me Teacher and Lord, and you say well, for so I am. 14If I then, 
your Lord and Teacher, have washed your feet, you also ought to wash one 
another’s feet. 15For I have given you an…” 
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Anybody lookin at it with me? What’s the next word? 
 
“…an example…” 
 
You’re doin well, thank you. A lot of you were looking with me. 
 
“…For I have given you an example, that you should do as I have done to 
you. 16Most assuredly, I say to you, a servant is not greater than his 
master; nor is he who is sent greater than he who sent him. 17If you know 
these things, happy are you if you do them.” 
 
Jesus said there are some things that I want you to do. There are some 
things that I want you to “show and tell” that will make your faith real 
and believable and a lot of it has to do with wanting you to look like Me. 
I’m not talking about me David McKinley, I’m talking about Jesus. Jesus 
said I want you, if you’re My follower, to look like Me. I want you to do 
what you’ve seen Me do and so this whole quest for being a truly devoted 
follower of Christ is a pursuit for Christ likeness in our lives. But in 
the course of this discourse there are several keys, several ways in which 
Jesus describes it. Here he shows us washing one another’s feet, being 
like servants toward one another. 
 
But I wanna just quickly walk you through several of the passages that are 
here and to the guys and gals that are helpin me with the screens, if 
you’ll just help me to go ahead and put all of these a…, references up 
there, if we can get each and every one of those there in…in John, are we 
there? There we go John 13:35 just keep going. I want us to turn to John 
13:35 and to read the next of these if we can and I want you just to read 
each of these portions of Scripture. Now you gotta work with me here a 
little bit tonight. Okay? A little bit of a workout goin on. That’s all 
right, you’re not gonna get outta breath turnin pages. Okay? So John 13, 
verse 35 listen to what…or let’s begin in verse 34, Jesus said: 
 
“A new commandment I give to you, that you love one another; as I have 
loved you, that you also love one another.” 
 
< turn tape > 
 
“By this all will know that you are My disciples, if you have love for one 
another.” 
 
Jesus said, you wanna know a qualifying sign? You wanna know and let 
others know that you are true that you belong to Me? Here it is. You gotta 
love one another. Look in John chapter 14 in verse 12, Jesus said: 
 
“Most assuredly, I say to you, he who believes in Me, the works that I do 
he will do also; and greater works than these will he do because I go to 
My Father.” 
 
Jesus said I not only want you to be like Me and I not only want to care 
about what I care about, but I want you to be involved in what I’m doing 
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and I’m gonna do it through you and that’s gonna be a part of My plan and 
of My purpose. That’s what I require of you. And then John 14 in verse 15: 
 
“If you love Me,…” 
 
What’s the rest of it? 
 
“…keep My commandments.” 
 
If you love Me, show Me, don’t tell Me, don’t be like Israel of old who 
spoke praise to God with their lips but were far from Him with their 
hearts and their deeds. He said: 
 
“If you love Me, keep My commandments.” 
 
And then John 15 in verse 8, the Bible says again: 
 
“By this is My Father glorified, that you bear much fruit; and so you are 
my disciples.” 
 
You are truly My disciples, you are truly what I want you to be when you 
are bearing much fruit. Fruitfulness is a normal part of the Christian 
life and if we’re not bearing fruit that is becoming of Christ and the 
fruit that He desires than there’s something wrong between the source and 
the branch, because living the Christian life it is not up to you to just 
stain, strive and do your best, it is the power of Christ working in and 
through you. Well, there are other references that we could go to but lets 
drop down to John chapter 17, verses 20 and following, Jesus said: 
 
20“I do not pray for these alone, but also for those who will believe in me 
through their word; 21that they all may be one, as You, Father, are in Me, 
and I in You; that they also may be one in Us, that the world may believe 
that You sent Me.” 
 
Jesus said in His prayer here in John 17, I’m not only praying for these 
group of disciples, these 12 that are here, 11 at that time, soon to be. 
He said, but I’m praying for all of those who would believe because of 
their testimony and that what you do would be so powerful and so real in 
their lives that the world would see and the world would know who you are 
and who I am. You see all of this Upper Room Discourse is an expression of 
what it means to be a disciple, to be a follower, to be a learner, to be a 
doer of the work of Jesus Christ and where we are headed over the next few 
weeks together is that we are going to go and step by step take each of 
these chapters and examine and embrace and analyze and understand together 
what the Lord requires of those who profess to be true devoted followers 
of Jesus. 
 
If you ever visit London one of the most prominent of all of the sites on 
the skyline of London is Saint Paul’s Cathedral. It is said to be one of 
the 10 most beautiful buildings in all of the world. Any of you been 
there? Anybody been to Saint Paul’s here tonight? Look at this! Well, why 
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didn’t you take me I’d like to gone with you. What a great experience. Of 
course the building is the work of renowned architect and designer Sir 
Christopher Wren. And when you visit there much is made of that designer 
and of his effort and of his toil and of his labor. But an interesting 
story a…accompanies the life of Sir Christopher Wren. In that while Saint 
Paul’s is one of the greatest expressions of his skill and ability there’s 
another lesser-known building, the building called the Town Hall in 
Windsor, that is a building of significant dispute relative to Wren. For 
it seems that after he had done such a wonderful job with the cathedral 
that the city leaders there in Windsor thought it would be nice to have 
Wren come and to do a town hall and to give it some dignity and some 
character. But when they went to visit his project and his work for the 
first time the city fathers were pleased with everything except for the 
fact that in the interior structure of the building he had put several 
columns for support and for ornamental purposes. But the city fathers 
thought that it lacked the columns that it needed and they were rather 
frustrated and felt as though maybe Mr. Wren didn’t deliver all that they 
wanted him to deliver and so they requested that he add additional 
columns. Mr. Wren was a little bit taken back by the request and frankly a 
little disillusioned by their lack of appreciation and so he said all 
right you want columns I’ll give you columns and he did. He put 4 
additional columns in the town hall. If I can get that picture back up I’d 
like to point this out, if I can show you this. He put 4 additional 
columns there and when he did, he did something interesting, he made them 
to match all the others but he left them just a few inches from the roof 
so that they supported nothing and they did nothing. They were just 
columns. He made his point by doing what they asked, but he also made his 
point by seeing to it that they would never be connected to the structure 
that He built. 
 
May I suggest to you today that in the landscape of the church in America 
there are far too many people who are ornamental columns, they’re 
familiar, they fit, but the reality is they’re not supporting the 
structure, they’re not connected to the design, they’re just ornamental 
and I submit to you tonight that for us to matter for God in this 
generation and for us to minister effectively for Christ and His kingdom 
today that you and I need to know, what does the Lord require of me? 
 


